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Preface 

The village of Wall, 1.75 miles (3 km.) south-west of Lichfield in 
Staffordshire, overlies an extensive and significant archaeological 
monument of Roman date. The core of the site is a Scheduled Ancient 
Monument (Staffordshire No. 15) but most of the Roman civil settlement 
does not have statutory protection at present. 

Letocetum has attracted antiquarian interest for centuries and in more 
recent decades it has been the subject of a long series of 
archaeological excavations. A proposal by the Department of Transport 
to construct a new motorway across part of the site gave rise to an 
assessment of the extent and quality of the archaeological evidence and 
the degree of coincidence between that and the road. 

Much of the core of the monument underlies the modern settlement so 
archaeological excavation over a period of many years has been 
peicemeal, and mainly on an amateur basis. The South Staffordshire 
Archaeological and Historical Society has won a deservedly high 
reputation for the prompt publication of excavation reports relating to 
Wall. In addition to the excavation reports a large volume of 
published and unpublished material is available for reference; a 
considerable research effort was required to bring all of the 
information together in a relatively short time. From the outset of 
data collection it was apparent that despite the many years of research 
upon Wall there has been no general appraisal of the total picture, or 
of the quality, meaning or significance of the archaeological resources 
of the site. Much of what the site has to tell us from the 
archaeological evidence which it holds may have been misunderstood and 
the status of the settlement in the Roman period has been underrated. 

This discussion document necessarily begins with a summary review of 
the archaeological evidence of the site in its regional setting. This 
leads to a proposal that the Roman settlement was possibly larger, and 
probably administratively more significant, than most sources admit. 
In the light of the review of archaeological evidence the implications 
of the proposed new motorway are assessed; it is firmly recommended 
that careful excavation and recording of the site by an approved 
professional archaeological unit should precede road construction. 
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Introduction 

Significance of Letocetum and the archaeological evidence 

The majority of this consultation document is devoted to a brief 
summary and review of the available published information on the 
history and archaeology of Roman Wall (Letocetum). It is the first 
concerted attempt at an overall appraisal of the evidence of the site 
and as such it is rather specialised. To help the general reader 
towards an understanding of the discussion and an appreciation of the 
importance of the archaeological monument the account begins with a 
preview of the main propositions. 

Putting aside the first Roman expedition to Britain in S5BC, the Roman 
era lasted from the Claudian invasion in AD43 until AD410. The first 
major military presence at Wall was probably in AD51 when, it is 
believed, all or part of the XIV legion was established there. As 
summarised on Table One, a succession of military enclosures was to 
follow this initial advance and a further substantial enclosure was 
built in the late third or fourth century. 

Watling Street was introduced across the site soon after AD70. A small 
bath-house was established and it continued to expand until the third 
century. There was probably a mansio at Wall (accommodation for 
official travellers with imperial authority). The settlement may have 
been afforded considerable administrative status as the centre of a 
large territory with rights of self-governments; as such it may have 
boasted a forum and a curia (see below). There may have been a gridded 
street system at the core of the civil township and ribbon development 
extended along Watling Street. 

There was a Celtic temple at Letocetum. It is the site of one of the 
earliest suspected Christian burials in the Doicese of Lichfield and 
there appear to be strong links between Letocetum and Lichfield. 
Recently discovered evidence implies continuing settlement of Letocetum 
in the fifth century. 

Wall has played a major role in the development of our understanding of 
Roman Britain and it has considerable potential to further enhance our 
knowledge of the period. The public monument attracts a growing number 
of visitors and has potential for further tourism promotion. 
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Table One The establishment of Roman Letocetum 

Emperors and Events Major Periods Events at Wall 

Claudius 41-54 Claudian 
AD43 The Roman invasion 

Nero 54-68 Neronian 
AD60 Boudiccan rebellion 

Vespasian 69-79 
Titus 79-81 Flavian 

Domi tian 
Ne rva 
Trajan 
Hadrian 

81-96 
96-98 
98-117 
117-138 

Trajanic 

Marching camps? 
AD51 XIV legion at Letocetum in 
first major fort on site? 
Extensive new fort at Letocetum. 

70+ Watling Street at Wall. 
First century bath-house and 
developing civil settlement. 
Triple ditched fort. 

Punic ditch: fort extension? 



6 

1." Letocetum: its hinterland and status 

la) The Placename 

In recent years there have been many observations and speculations upon 
the origins of the placename Letocetum and upon its relationship with 
Lichfield. For the first time the major commentaries are brought 
together below before further observations are made in the light of 
other sources of information. 

i The main published commentary upon Romano-British names in the 
Antonine Itinerary is that by Jackson in the first volume of 
Britannia:-

Etoceto. The Letocetum of Ravennas (which is influenced by Lat. 
Lectus) shows that the correct form is Letocetum. Brit. Letoceton 
(first e close, second open) from older Leitocaiton, consisting of 
Leito- 'grey' (Welsh llwyd) and caito- 'wood' (Welsh coed). Therefore 
'The Grey Wood'. This is the Welsh name of the nearby Lichfield, 
Caer Lwytgoed, and was borrowed into Anglo-Saxon as Lyccid, which, 
with -feld, gives Lichfield (1). 

ii In his commentary on Nennius and the twenty-eight cities of 
Britain Jackson confidently identified Cair Luitcoyt with Lichfield:-

Cair Luitcoyt, Lichfield. British (the native language of Roman 
Britain) Letocaiton, 'Grey Wood'. Ant.It.: (L)etoceto, Ravennas 
Le(c)tocetum. Old Welsh Cair Luitcoyt. Medieval Welsh Cair Lwytgoed 
... (2). 

iii The seventh-century Ravenna Cosmography was discussed by Richmond 
and Crawford in Archaeologial-

LECTOCETO 94. ETOCETO, It.Ant. 470, 2. Now Lichfield, W. CAIRLWYTGOED 
(Cann Llywarch Hen, 52). Derivation: [leito-, W. llwyd, Ir. liath, 
'grey'. This is a case in which the Cosmography undoubtedly preserves 
the correct form. 

Ceto-, from kaito Old Welsh coit, Welsh coed, ... Eng. heath. The 
original meaning is 'wood' ...] Meaning: Grey wood (3). 

A number of authorities discuss the relationship of Lichfield to its 
Roman predecessor at Wall. Taylor argued that the name Letocetum 
applied to the territorium of the town rather than to a specific 
settlement. He suggested that it would be valuable to define the 
territory concerned and discussed the possiblity that it was reflected 
in some way in the Bishop of Chester's manor of Lichfield recorded in 
Domesday Book. He argued that this area has probably belonged to the 
see of Lichfield for many centuries and that it may have had some 
relationship to the civitas of Letocetum (4). 

This was broadly in line with the suggestion by Rivet that in the later 
Roman period there was a Civitas Letocetensium, separate from the 
Civitas Cornoviorum (5). However this was not seen in an early post-
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military phase but in a late Roman context when major tribal zones were 
dividing into smaller areas. 

Comments mady by Gelling add considerable support to the view that the 
name relates to an area rather than to a specific place. Attempting to 
explain the transference of the name from Wall to Lichfield she 
considered two possibilities. The name might have applied to an area 
of woodland, or Letoceto may have been the name of a large pre-Roman 
estate (6). Hence it is possible that before the Romans came to 
Britain 'there were large estates known as Pennocrucio and Letoceto 
whose main habitation centres might have lain anywhere in the areas of 
the great composite estates of Penkridge and Lichfield described in the 
Domesday Survey in 1086.' 

Both Lichfield and Letocetum apparently owe their names to a common 
root which refers to an area of land rather than to a specific place, 
and it is an area which was extant in a Roman context if not before. 

A theory that the name Letocetum refers in some way to a tribal or 
sub-tribal area is supported by Painter- in his discussion of the 
Glascote and Needwood gold tores. 'The two tores ... demonstrate the 
presence of chieftains in the area, and the Glascote chieftain was not 
just passing through, for the goldsmith had settled down to work on his 
tore' (7). 

It would be stretching the evidence to argue that there was a 
geographically constant and chronologically continuous direct and 
unaltered transmission of an Iron Age estate or territory through the 
Roman and early Medieval periods. Nevertheless the placename in its 
various forms apparently related to a substantial area of land which 
may have been initially defined during the Iron Age. 

lb) The territory of Letocetum 

Any discussion of the nature of the estate or territory with which the 
placename has been equated is bound to be speculative, particularly in 
an Iron Age context. The pattern of Iron Age tribal influence in 
south-east Staffordshire is an important but little understood subject, 
yet it may be crucial to a full appreciation of the potential 
importance of the Roman site at Wall. 

Until recent years the relative sparsity of information upon the Iron 
Age in south-east Staffordshire has led to generalised, sometimes 
erroneous conclusions. Richmond proposed that Cannock Chase and the 
hills of south Derbyshire might have formed a natural boundary between 
the territory of the Cornovii to the west and the Coritani to the east 
(8). Broadly in line with this, Todd observed that the 'agriculturally 
hungry soils of Cannock Chase and Needwood Forest are likely to have 
been virtually empty in the Roman period as well as the Iron Age, and 
somewhere in this deserted countryside will have run the boundary 
This deduction placed Wall in the territory of the Cornovii and implied 
that there was little in the way of population or economic potential. 
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A glance at the map of southern Britain in the Iron Age (Ordnance 
Survey, 1975) would seem to imply, like Todd (9), that settlement was 
extremely sparse in the area during the Iron Age. However recent 
aerial photographic discoveries and the compilation of an 
archaeological Sites and Monuments Record for Staffordshire have 
substantially altered the perceivable settlement pattern in the 
south-east of the County. The impressive multivallate hillfort known 
as Castle Ring is very close to both Lichfield and Wall (PRNo. 00025) 
looking out from the fringe of Cannock Chase across the Trent Valley. 
Other Iron Age hilltop settlement sites known or suspected in the area 
include Marchington Cliff (PRNo. 00727), Tutbury (PRNo. 00040), Berry 
Ring (PRNo. 00024) and Castle Old Fort (NGR SK 062033). Although 
Cannock Chase and Needwood Forest overlie relatively poor soils and 
were probably never intensively occupied much of the surrounding Iron 
Age or Romano-British landscape was covered by a network of small 
farming communities. It has been suggested that in the vicinity of 
Wall there was clearance of open woodland in a pre-Roman or early Roman 
context and 'Celtic' fields in the area are also thought to belong in 
the Roman period (10). 

The economic and tribal infrastructure of Iron Age or Romano-Celtic 
society was probably complex but a number of writers have argued that a 
distinct group of people occupied the Lichfield area. This might 
partly explain the difficulties encountered by Richmond and Todd in 
defining the boundary between the territories of the Cornovii and the 
Coritani. If there was a small tribal group occupying the intervening 
land, on a territory which is in some way reflected in the placename 
Letocetum, it would be worth considering how the Roman authorities 
might administer the area and its people after the conquest, and as 
military control relaxed. 

lc) The status of Letocetum 

In his discussion of the Roman and pre-Roman tribal territory of the 
Cornovii Webster made passing reference to the possibility that Wall 
might be considered a likely candidate as the centre of a 'missing' 
tribe - that is a civitas. However he observed that tribal capitals 
are normally recognised by their regular grid street plan and public 
buildings and he stated that Wall has none of these characteristics 
(11). 

Smith suggested that in a Romano-British context the rural population 
of the Tame valley probably looked mostly to Letocetum as the local 
commercial and administrative centre (12). Crickmore agreed that 
Letocetum may have functioned as an important centre for a rural 
hinterland but suggested that 'there is no evidence at present for any 
distinction as a centre with a higher administrative function'; she 
preferred to categorise Letocetum as a 'roadside settlement' rather 
than a 'major centre' (13). 

Webster based his assessment of the status of Wall on an absence of a 
regular street plan and public buildings while Crickmore refers to an 
absence of evidence of a major market and service centre, or of a rich 
villa hinterland (14). 
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The conclusions were based on negative evidence and upon a subjective 
interpretation of the function of known buildings at Wall. As a review 
of the archaeological evidence (below) will show, there are several 
published references to roads at Wall and some crop-marks might 
indicate possible street alignments. In any case it is not clear that 
such archaeological evidence of urban development is crucial to a 
consideration of the candidacy of a settlement as a civitas. Crickmore 
argued the need to find sufficient men of decurion class to form the 
necessary governing body at a civitas. If as seems possible from the 
above discussion there was an autonomous tribal group centred somewhere 
in south-east Staffordshire, when Roman military control was relaxed 
Letocetum might have been ideally situated as the centre of a civitas 
perigrina - a self-governing community of non-citizens. 

One writer has argued that a forum and a basilica are the physical 
manifestations of a civitas. However Wacher has suggested that the 
curia was the necessary visible evidence, especially in the earlier 
decades, and some civitates apparently managed for a time without a 
forum (15). In theory the curia was a council chamber large enough to 
accommodate members of the ordo or governing body of the area. In 
practice it is more likely to have been 'a shrine dedicated to the 
local deity and (it) may also have contained imperial statues' (16). 
The discovery of carved stones built into the walls of the 'courtyard 
building' or 'mansio' at Wall was taken to suggest the presence nearby 
of a Romano-Celtic shrine and this may be so (see p. 19). However the 
re-use of carved Celtic stones in this structure might equally imply 
that this building or another in the vicinity contained a curia. In 
this context it is also pertinent to consider what use may have been 
made of the open space between the 'courtyard building' and the 
bath-house, since it could have served as a public meeting place or 
market area (see below, pp. 12-13). 

Letocetum has been described by some authorities as a vicus outside a 
fort, or a relatively minor roadside settlement. A detailed assessment 
of the placename and of the relationship between Letocetum and its 
hinterland offer grounds to argue a case that the Romano-British 
settlement at Wall might have been a good candidate for promotion as an 
early civitas perigrina. Alternatively, a later Roman self-governing 
community might equally have been encouraged. Either circumstance may 
help to explain how the name of an Iron Age tribal or land unit came to 
be attached to Wall, and also the relative frequency of documentary 
references to the placename which was equally associated with the 
overall territory. If the local economic infrastructure was not 
employed to encourage a major commercial centre that is no reason to 
argue that a territorial administrative role was also absent. 
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2. The archaeology of Wall 

2a) Antiquarian interest in the archaeology of Wall 

In his Natural History of Staffordshire, published in Robert Plot 
described Roman structures which were visible in the village of Wall -

there remains in the lane upon the north side of the street-way 
some small fragments of a wall, which 'tis supposed gave the present 
name to the village ...' In a field called the Butts he was shown two 
'pavements one above the other ...' He was told that 'above the 
uppermost of these they often meet with Roman mony ...' He was shown a 
coin of Nero and another of Domitian. Plott also described and 
illustrated 'an antique broken pillar very well wrought' which had been 
found adjacent to the south side of Watling Street 'in a ground 
belonging to Chesterfield' (17). 

Like Plot, John Horsley believed that the village of Wall had taken its 
name 'from certain walls which encompass about two acres of ground 
called Castle Croft' (18). The plot of ground known as Castle Croft is 
still marked on modern Ordnance Survey maps (19) and it partly 
coincides with the site of a Romano-British enclosure which stands 
astride Watling Street on the south edge of the village. The walls 
which Horsley saw c.1732 must have belonged to that enclosure, and it 
is not only the walls which may have survived well beyond the Roman 
period. In addition to a wall and turf rampart the enclosure had been 
protected by 3 ditches; the recovery of a small sherd of green-glazed 
white pottery from the middle ditch on the north side of the enclosure 
led J. Gould to suggest that the ditches may have remained open in 
medieval times (20). 

In the latter half of the eighteenth century Roman walls were being 
dismantled. When Stukeley visited the Butts at Wall some time before 
1776 he saw 'great ruins of walls, equidistant twelve foot, and twelve 
high ... now they pull them downe to build withal' (21). This does not 
indicate that the walls were free standing up to 4m. above ground level 
since Stukeley also recorded that 'the building in Butts-close is level 
at top with the pasture, except towards the declivity, where they have 
dug away the earth and the great wall that ran along it' (22). 
W. Hutton made reference to the attrition of the Roman walls in 1793, 
(23) and in 1798 Shaw had recorded the part of the site 'which forms 
the garden of Thomas Jackson ... where great quantities of foundation 
stones, pavements of Roman brick, &c. have been thrown out ...' (24). 
The 'chief remains' seen by Shaw were 'some walls, which encompass two 
areas of land, retaining the name of Castle Croft' (25). Some stone 
foundations were still visible in 1817 (26) and 1820 (27). Nothing was 
visible above ground level in Castle Croft in 1872 and only 'small 
portions of Roman masonry (could) be seen above the surface' at the 
site of the bath-house (28). 

P I-

2b) Early activity on the site 

Evidence of Neolithic and Bronze Age settlement in south-east 
Staffordshire is growing steadily (29). In view of this fact it should 
come as no surprise that generally late Neolithic flints have been 
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found on a number of excavations at Wall 'on a site which must 
generally have offered attractive possibilities to Neolithic and Bronze 
Age settlers (30). 

It has been suggested that a significant prehistoric trackway passed 
across the site at Wall, extending from the Iron Age tribal territory 
of the Coritani in the east to that of the Cornovii in the west (31). 
In the light of observations made above about the character of 
Letocetum as an Iron Age territory rather than a specific settlement 
locus the suggested course of such a track might have been more than 
coincidental. It might have passed across a site at or near Wall which 
had some significance for the local population in the Iron Age. In 
this connection it is worth noting that the Romano-British bath-house 
and the building currently designated as a mansio are more closely 
aligned on the orientation of this putative trackway than they are upon 
the later Watling Street (Fig. 2 ) . Archaeological excavation would 
test this hypothesis against the possibility that the local topography 
was the major factor in the orientation of these buildings. 

Despite the discovery of flint objects on archaeological excavations 
and an apparent Romano-Celtic association with the site there is no 
clear evidence that Wall fulfilled a role as a central place until the 
Roman period. 

There is a large Neronian military enclosure at Wall but this is 
unlikely to represent the first Roman activity on or near to the site. 
One or more marching camps may have been established for the temporary 
accommodation in tents of the soldiers who spearheaded the Roman K^jJjX^. 
invasion, but none have been found in the area to date. A - i 
sub-rectangular enclosure at Hilton near Wall, discovered by Pickering, "=* \*b 
has been interpreted by Round as having had a farming use, and not a 
military origin (32). 

2c) The evidence of a Neronian legionary fort 

In 1959 an excavation by F. H. Lyon and J. Gould in the paddock we-slT'of <La,-J^ ^ 
The White House produced a section through military ditches of three 
separate periods (Fig. 1 ) . The earliest ditch was 14 feet wide x 8 
feet deep (4.26 x 2.44m.) and this was associated with a rampart at 
least 13 feet (3.96m.) wide but with no trace of a timber revetment. 
The Claudian pottery (AD41-54) found in association with these features 
included a sherd from a Samian dish (33). Lyon and Gould equated the — ? 1 - . 
ditch and rampart with the period when, in AD51, Scapula advanced to 
the R. Severn as a preliminary move in the campaign against Caractacus 
(34). 

The series of excavations by J. Gould in and around Castle Croft from 
1961-3 confirmed the presence of early military buildings at Wall (35) 
At site 'K' (Fig. 1) the ditches of the later fort (cf. p. 14) cut 
through a construction trench which contained a Claudian potsherd. oS ft 
Below the rampart were six construction trenches at 4 feet centres 
(1.22m.) with three Claudian potsherds. In the light of parallels at 
Richborough the building of which these trenches formed a part was 
thought to resemble a military granary. At site 'S' (Fig. 1) adjacent 



to Watling Street were the construction trenches of another large 
timber building. Again adjacent to the Roman road, at site 'R' 
Claudian potsherds were found below a Neronian clay floor (AD54-68). 
At 'N/O/P' near the south-west corner of Castle Croft, the first 
metalling of Watling Street overlay building slots, one of which held a 
coin of Nero (36). 

Construction trenches belonging to an early building or buildings were 
also recorded by A. Round in 1967 during his excavations adjacent to 
Market Lane, but there the dating evidence was less conclusive (37). 
Although the fill of one construction trench was clearly cut by another 
it was argued by the excavator that both trenches represented part of 
the same building (38). Either two consecutive buildings were implied 
by the evidence or one building was altered. In either case the later 
phase of the structure or structures survived into the Flavian period 
(AD69-96) but it was not inconceivable that the first structure was 
Claudian. 

During further work from 1968 to 1972 Round recovered more detailed 
information from an area within the forts (Fig. 1) (39). On that site 
the earliest substantial building slots identified were interpreted as 
part of a barrack-block after five contubernia (cells) had been 
excavated. The absence of Claudian samian potsherds and the 
'considerable amount of definitely Neronian samian' implied a date of 
construction after AD54. Round argued from the coin evidence that 
'period 1', to which this building belonged, had ceased by AD64, and 
from that he concluded that the first fort on the site was Neronian, 
and not Claudian as previously thought. However the report does 
specify that turf was removed from the site before the 'period 1' 
building was constructed and no firm explanation was offered for 'a few 
hollows' in the surface of the subsoil which produced no finds and 
could not be identified as parts of structures. From the evidence 
discussed by Round the earliest surviving military building slots ought 
to be Neronian (AD54-68) but earlier activity is not yet disproved. 

Excavations by Round of part of the courtyard building north of the 
bath-house at 'The Butts' recovered evidence which suggested that the 
sloping site had been terraced before a timber building on beam 
foundations was constructed in the Neronian period. This had been 
succeeeded by another timber structure with 'deep foundation trenches 
with post-holes'; in his interim note Round ascribed this building to 
the late Flavian period (40). A report on the following year's work 
notes 'the foundation trenches of a timber granary of phase 1 
(Neronian), obviously destroyed by fire', partly sealed by a concrete 
floor of phase 2. This was taken to confirm that the area lies within 
the defences of the Neronian fort (41). Working in the same part of 
the settlement in 1983, F & N Ball also noted evidence of early timber 
structures; their excavations are still in progress (42). 

Gould argued that the first military enclosure might equate with the 
advance of Ostorius Scapula towards Wales or that it was the fortress 
of the XlVth legion before it was established at Wroxeter (43). The 
latter theory meets with some support in the view that 'large 
vexillations of Legio XIV were stationed in new fortresses at Wall and 
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Kinvaston and probably Metchley 1 (44). There are other possible 
contenders near Greensforge (PRNo. 01411) and Rocester (45), but Wall 
remains the most likely candidate as the major legionary base in the 
area. 

Estimates of the size of a legionary enclosure at Wall vary from '14 
acres (5.67 ha.) or more' to 'at least 30 acres' (12.14 ha.) (46). 
However the defences of an early military enclosure have only been 
sectioned at one point (Lyon and Gould 1959 on Fig. 1 ) . Therefore for 
the present it is not clear that there is only one major Neronian fort 
at Wall; the possibility that there was also a substantial Claudian 
predecessor cannot be ruled out., •• t -»•» y I * 

2d) The 'Flavian' forts (Fig. 2) 

The known large enclosure currently presumed to be a Neronian legionary 
base, was succeeded by an early Flavian enclosure and that in turn was 
supplanted by a small triple-ditched fort. The latter is generally 
placed in a late Flavian context though it probably continued into the 
second century. The dating evidence is complicated so the discussion 
of this is given in Appendix One, giving support to the sequence 
suggested below. 

The double-ditched early Flavian boundary recorded by Gould in 1959 
apparently forms the east defences of a fort but the ditches VII and 
VIII have not yet been found elsewhere. Hence the size of the early 
Flavian enclosure remains uncertain, though it was probably larger than 
its successor. 

The later 'Flavian' enclosure, surrounded by ditches I, IV and V, has 
been recognised at various sites, allowing the size and shape of the 
fort to be established by Round in 1966-7. It measures approximately 
185 feet (56.4m.) by 400 feet (122m.) inside the ramparts, giving an 
internal area of 1.68 acres (0.68 ha.) (47). 

Ditches VII and VIII, recorded on the east side of the forts in 1959, 
were not apparent in the 1966-7 section of the north-east ramparts of 
the later fort and this deserves comment. The distance between ditches 
VII and VIII was different from the interval between the ditches I, IV 
and V, and there is no evidence in the section by Round to imply that 
the later ditches are on the same line as the earlier ones. 
Excavations from 1968 to 1972 extended almost half-way across the 
interior of the later fort and again there was no sign of the earlier 
ditches VII and VIII. This implies that both the south-east and 
north-east defences of the earlier Flavian fort lie outside those of 
the later one. 

The easiest way to expand or contract a rectangular enclosure is to 
alter the position of one boundary. At Pennocrucium the size of two 
enclosures was reduced in this manner, involving less labour than would 
be required by the construction of an entirely new fort (48). At 
Greensforge the principal enclosure was enlarged by the addition of an 
annex, leaving the earlier ditches in tact (49). Something similar may 
have happened at Rocester (50). 
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On the evidence currently available at Wall a substantial reduction or 
replanning of the enclosed area is implied by the alteration of the 
fort defences on at least two sides. 

In 1964-6 Gould traced a punic ditch for some distance almost parallel 
to the north-west side of the triple-ditched enclosure. As discussed 
in Appendix One, the Trajanic date of the ditch led Gould to speculate 
that the triple-ditched fort might also be Trajanic. Some of the later 
potsherds in Round's sequence might be held to support this view. 
However the conclusion drawn in Appendix 1 below is that while ditches 
I, IV and V are clearly contemporary in origin, IV was maintained after 
I and V had been backfilled. It is therefore conceivable that the 
Trajanic punic ditch is related in some way to IV which remained open 
in that period. The full extent of the punic ditch is not yet known, 
but it is possible that it forms the boundary of an annex to the 
enclosure still defined by ditch IV in the early second century. 

An additional ditch recorded by Gould was interpreted as a drainage 
gully. However despite its unusual profile it would merit further 
investigation to consider if it was correctly interpreted or if it 
forms part of another enclosure (51). 

2e) The third or fourth-century enclosure PRNo. 32 (Figs. 1 and 2) 

Part of the north side of this enclosure was first excavated with 
archaeological intent in the Autumn of 1873 by Colonel J. N. Bagnall 
(52). In Castle Croft the north perimeter wall 'was traced for about 
50 yards from west to east'. Bagnall reported: 'I had the ground 
excavated on each side of this wall for a considerable distance, and at 
intervals, in order to see whether any buildings branched off from it, 
but I could not find any' (53). He recognised the south perimeter of 
the enclosure but apparently did not excavate it (54). 

An aerial photograph of Chesterfield Croft by J. K. St. Joseph clearly 
illustrated the three ditches which surround the enclosure (55) and 
these were sectioned by G. Webster in 1957. The inner ditch was 13' 
wide x 6' 6" deep (3.96 x 1.98m.); the middle one was 13' 6" wide x 
8' 3" deep (4.11 x 2.51m.) and the outer ditch was 26' wide x 10' 6" 
deep (7.92 x 3.23m.). Potsherds from the lower layers of the inner 
ditch included a fragment of Samian of the first half of the second 
century. The wall foundations had been robbed out but evidence of a 
turf rampart c.19' (5.79m.) wide was recorded and inside the defences 
was a gravel road about 13' (3.96m.) wide. Large cobbles were noted at 
the edges of the road, which appeared to overlie the tail of the 
rampart. 

Excavations by J. Gould from 1961 to 1963 recovered more reliable 
dating evidence and tested the archaeological deposits inside the 
enclosure (56). At Gould's section K (Fig. 1) the perimeter wall, was 
comprised of sandstone foundations standing 4' (1.22m.) high over 
footings 8' 9" (2.66m.) wide and fronting a contemporary turf rampart. 
The inner two ditches were similar to those dug by Webster but the 
outer ditch was only 12' (3.65m.) wide on this side of the enclosure. 
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Section T on the west side of the enclosure (Fig. 1) coincided with a 
point where the wall foundations overlay a well which had been 
deliberately filled in the third century. Therefore the perimeter wall 
and contemporary rampart, and presumably by inference the ditches, must 
all be third century or later in date. 

At the south-west corner of the enclosure a trial trench and small box 
were opened up to test for the existence of a bastion but it was 
conclusively demonstrated that no bastion had been built at that point (57). ?'JUIL 
Excavations at sites 'N, 0, P, R and S 1 (Fig. 1) failed to recover firm^ |Vy>*~-
evidence of buildings contemporary with the enclosure (58), leading 
Gould to suggest 'that the defences were more in the nature of a refuge 
... at the onset of danger' (59). 

Webster has suggested that this enclosure may be part of a system of 
ourgi (defended road stations) established by Constantius Chlorus 
during his recovery of the province in AD296 (60). However it has 
since been argued that better evidence would be needed to fit this and 
similar enclosures into the limited context of the Constantius Chlorus 
restoration (61). Whatever the origin or purpose of this enclosure may 
be, at c.6 acres (2.4 ha.) it is one of the largest of such sites 
identified by Webster (62). A point in common with all the sites of 
this kind is that they apparently contained no substantial buildings 
(63). 

2f) The bath-house, the courtyard building and the intervening open 
area (Fig. 3) 

This area is owned by the National Trust and is administered as a 
monument open to the general public by the Historic Buildings and 
Monuments Commission. The foundations of two large buildings can be 
seen at this site; one is a bath-house but various functions have been 
suggested for the other major structure. 

The bath-house 

The bath-house complex was extensively excavated in the late nineteenth 
century, and in 1911-14 by Mott and Lynam (64). It was subsequently 
examined by Webster in 1956 and by Round in 1972 (65). The overall 
sequence of structures seems clear but dating of the phases remains a 
serious problem. 

Webster provisionally proposed a structural sequence of five main 
phases, beginning with a small bath-house in the first century and 
continuing to an uncertain date. The functions which he attributed to 
the rooms are shown in Fig. 3. 

Adjoining the north-east side of the bath-house is a two-phase 
'courtyard' area. On the basis of a footnote in Webster's report phase 
3, to which the smaller and earlier 'courtyard' was ascribed, cannot be 
earlier than C.AD200. In the main body of the report Webster was 
uncertain of the date of phase 3 but a footnote refers to the discovery 
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of a denarius of Julia Domna (AD193-217) in the core of a wall of this 
phase. Excavated evidence was inconclusive but there is no straight 
joint between the third-phase bath-house wall and the wall around the 
adjoining courtyard so the two features appear to be coeval. On this 
evidence the earliest courtyard would not have been built before the 
early third century. Conversely, Round has argued that the later 
'courtyard' (which he believes may have been roofed) should be ascribed 
to an early Antonine context (i.e. c.AD 150). The two accounts are 
widely inconsistent (66). tJ 0 

The building north of the bath-house (Fig. 3) (' '• 

This building was first extensively dug over in 1911; Lynam published a 
brief account of the excavations but a full report was never made. 
Lynam began his description of the 'villa' thus:-

'... To the south-east front was an open colonnade, in its centre was 
the entrance to the building forming the main front, containing four 
rooms, that in the middle being the hall, or Atrium, leading to a 
quadrangle about 39 feet square, having a covered corridor on all sides 
about 6 feet 6 inches wide, the centre square being open ...' (67). No 
archaeological evidence was quoted in support of these assertions. 

More recently it has been suggested that the building was a mansio 
(68). The term 'courtyard building' has also been suggested (69). 

The building and underlying deposits have been substantially 
re-excavated by Round and a report is in an advanced state of 
preparation. At present Round believes that the main phase of 
construction may have been C.AD140-180, though he suggests that 
evidence is lacking for continued use beyond the end of the second 
century. In view of the several structural adaptations or conversions 
which are apparent in the visible stone foundations it is unlikely that 
the building went out of use so soon. There is no evidence to show 
that the building did not continue in use during the fourth century. 

The interpretation of the central space as an open courtyard may be 
correct, but some consideration deserves to be given to the possibility 
that the centre of the structure was roofed. The foundation walls 
which divide the 'corridor' from the central space are narrower than 
most other foundations but it may be significant that they were 
constructed up from bedrock. These walls might have carried a stone 
colonnade around a central courtyard, but they could conceivably have 
carried the sill-beam of a substantial timber-framed wall. If this 
stood high enough to accommodate a clerestory lighting a central 
covered space the structure may have been neither a villa nor a mansio 
nor even a courtyard building. A 'fairly substantial' post-hole 
recorded by Round in the middle of the central space could relate to a 
garden or courtyard feature, but it might equally have supported the 
centre of a tie-beam in a roof structure. 

A semi-circular feature on the south side of the central space has been 
interpreted as either a fountain or a recess for a statue (70). If the 
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central space was roofed one might also consider the possibility of an 
elevated platform for a seat or seats. 

I£aund discovered re-used Celtic carved stones in part of this structure 
(91)J He is currently considering the possibility that an earlier 
timber structure on the same site might be interpreted as a religious 
building. 

At present there are no good archaeological reasons for supposing that 
any one interpretation of the design or function of this structure is 
better than the others. With this in mind it is worth reviewing 
additional possibilities, if only to reject them later. It would be 
difficult to rule out a continuing religious function for at least part 
of the building. In the light of observations about the possible 
adiministrative status of Letocetum (page 8) the structure might have 
been capable of housing a curia. The central space might have been a 
covered room or courtyard. The artefacts recorded by Round during his 
excavations seem to suggest a 'villa' or mansio rather than a purely 
administrative building. However it is clear that the building 
underwent at least one major alteration so it is not improbable that it 
served a variety of functions at different times. 

The open space between the bath-house and the courtyard building 

The dates proposed by Round for the construction of the second 
bath-house courtyard are much earlier than those originally implied by 
Webster and the phasing of the courtyard building is equally uncertain. 
Nevertheless it is clear that for a substantial period the two 
buildings delimited the north-east and south-west sides of a 
substantial open space. 

In 1984 F and N Ball examined a large stone which projects above the 
modern ground surface in the open area near the bath-house and 
courtyard building. They were able to demonstrate that the stone 
remains in situ. As it appears to be isolated in an open space it 
might be a pedestal for a statue or a column base. 

Discussion 

The open space extends out of the area which is currently available for 
excavation so its full extent is uncertain and the nature of other 
buildings which might adjoin the area is equally unclear. Nevertheless 
it does seem likely that the visible standing foundations relate to 
buildings which stood at or near to the core of the Romano-British 
settlement, adjacent to some kind of public open space. A bath-house 
stood to the south-east; the building on the north-east side, formerly 
variously described as a villa, a mansio, or a courtyard building, 
might equally have had some other function. The published evidence 
examined in the compilation of this report is inconclusive, but taken 
alongside the potential administrative role of Letocetum, it is 
possible that the 'courtyard building' or another nearby housed a 
curia, or some other accommodation for administrative purposes. 
Whether the 'courtyard building' housed a curia or a mansio, or both, 
an official or administrative function is implied, and the baths were 
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most probably a public facility. Therefore it seems clear that a 
number of public, administrative or official buildings were set about a 
central open space which contained a free-standing column or statue 
base. 

2g) The civil settlement 

The possibility that Letocetum was the Roman centre for a missing 
tribal group or an estate has been considered but Webster dismissed the 
notion on the grounds that the settlement possessed no regular street 
plan or public buildings (72). In fact there are several published 
references to roads or streets. As shown above, discussion of the 
presence or absence of public buildings depends partly on how known 
structures are interpreted. Recent excavations have demonstrated the 
presence of substantial buildings with stone foundations south of 
Watling Street and many other building foundations must surely underlie 
the village (73). 

It would be premature to argue a case for a regular grid pattern of 
streets at Wall from the excavations and observations which have been 
published to date but it is worth noting their existence. 

Colonel Bagnall found 'the remains of a road paved ... with 
pebblestones, and boulders, which was traced into an adjoining field' 
somewhere south of Castle Croft and evidently south of Watling Street 
(74). 

In 1915 Lynam reported 'a very marked length of a pebble roadway 
[varying] in thickness from nine inches (0.23m.) on the sides to two 
feet (0.61m.) in the middle, and finished with a paved surface, that 
runs ... from south-east to north-west, crossing the lawn of Wall 
House' (75). This 'road' was sited at least 240m. north of Watling 
Street and, if the description is correct, was apparently completed to 
a high standard. 

In 1965 Oswald noted a surface which he provisionally interpreted as a 
road extending south from a point c.225m. south of Watling Street. 

When Greenfield dug in the angle between the south edge of Watling 
Street and the east defences of the third-century enclosure he noted a 
road surface, extending south from the major road (cf. p. 32 below). A 
short distance to the west Gould excavated 'a side road' extending 
north from Watling Street in his site 'N, 0, P' (76). 

The open space north-east of the bath-house and close to the mansio has 
been described as a road (77). Even if it doubled as some kind of open 
meeting area or forum it probably linked into whatever street network 
there was. ' t 

^ J •' I 
The location of street or road surfaces is shown on Fig. 2 but the 5 
orientations suggested in that drawing are provisional. The 
recognition of any pattern of streets is complicated by a number of 
factors, not least of which is the presence of a modern overlying 
village. 
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Local soil conditions do not yield good quality aerial photographs. 
However a number of unexplained linear features deserve consideration 
as possible roads and these are illustrated on Fig. 2. 

Cropmarks suggest a different orientation of possible roads north and 
south of Watling Street. If the linear features are in fact roads this 
might imply that at least some of them were not laid out until after 
Watling Street had been constructed C.AD70 or later (78). 

Knowledge of the extent of the Roman civil settlement is based on 
excavated evidence of buildings and on the distribution of artefacts, 
both of which are illustrated in Fig. 2. By far the most useful 
published information on the extent of the settlement was recorded by 
Oswald in 1965 during the construction of the A5 Wall by-pass (79). He 
observed ditches and timber slots on a site at SK 109060 over 1.1 Km. 
east of Wall village. Another building was partially excavated in the 
south-west angle between Watling Street and Ryknild Street (Fig. 1 ) . 
At the point where Ashcroft Lane was widened Oswald noted a ditch 6 
feet wide and 4 feet deep (1.8 x 1.2m.) and traces of timber slots. A 
pit, a post-hole and an undated stone-lined well were observed at 
SK 100060 almost 0.5 Km. south of the village. There was 'considerable 
evidence of Roman occupation of the second/third century' near the road 
at 'H' (Fig. 1) (80). 

The remains of three Romano-British buildings were recorded by Gould at 
SK 107061 and he also saw occupation evidence at SK 108060 (Fig. 1) 
(81). There was a Roman well near to one of the buildings and metal 
working may have taken place in the vicinity (cf. p. 21). Another well 
which had been deliberately filled not earlier than the third century 
was found to underlie the late enclosure at SK 09980651 (82). 

A series of excavations by Greenfield from 1962-64 have not yet been 
published. A short note was printed in the West Midlands 
Archaeological News Sheet (83) but a longer interim account was 
recently found in a file held at Fortress House (84). Because of the 
crucial importance of the area excavated by Greenfield to our 
understanding of the archaeological implications of the proposed road 
construction at Wall his interim report is given in Appendix 2, only 
slightly abbreviated. The possible implications of Greenfield's 
discoveries are summarised below (p. 23ff). 

2h) Religion and burial at Wall 

A story from an uncertain source refers to the discovery of 'a figure 
of earthenware as big as a man, but it was not a man it was not a 
woman, for it had a queer dress, and a man's cap like a soldier's 
helmet ...' (85). If the story can be believed, and if the attribution 
of this find to the vicinity of the church is correct, it is 
interesting to note that the church stands relatively close to the 
so-called mansio building north of the bath-house. Round discovered a 
number of carved stones which had been re-used in the construction of 
the mansio, and these were considered by Ross to constitute evidence of 
a pagan Celtic shrine. This has been attributed to the first century 
and it has been suggested that the mansio stands over the site of the 
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shrine. Other finds of reputedly Celtic origin or significance include 
the articulated lower half of a pony leg in a shallow pit, two 
face-pots and a number of turned down horns of a Celtic ox (86). It is 
further argued that a large well or pit found below an inner wall of 
the mansio might be connected with a Celtic shrine (87). 

Celtic associations with this site are of special interest when 
considered alongside the hypothesis that Letocetum was the territorium 
of a lost tribe or group of people and not a specific place. The 
re-use of Celtic carvings in the mansio may also be of relevance in a 
reconsideration of the function of that building (p. 17). 

Evidence of Christianity in late Roman Wall is furnished by a bronze 
bowl with a clear Chi rho symbol embossed on the base (88). A letter 
in the archaeology department at Birmingham City Museum suggests that 
the bowl was found in a cist grave (89). The bowl is now considered 
lost and may have been recognised last in South Africa (90). 

The main Roman cemetery was west of Wall village (Figs. 1 and 2 ) . It 
was the subject of a trial excavation in 1927 by Hodgkinson who noted 
human burials both north and south of Watling Street. Nine cremations 
were excavated and were all thought to be of the first or second 
century. Nails noted on the same site may indicate inhumation in 
coffins in addition to cremation (91). 

2j) Industrial activity 

a) Me ta1working 

In some of the references to burnt areas, hearths or charcoal layers it 
is difficult to distinguish between metal working, domestic activities, 
and destruction layers. Nevertheless there is a considerable body of 
evidence of metal working from several excavations, the bulk of which 
is briefly reviewed below. 

While following the course of the north wall of the third-century 
enclosure in Castle Croft Bagnall came across 'traces of the action of 
fire by the side of this wall, many pieces of charcoal and cinder being 
met with' (92). On the south side of Castle Croft, adjacent to the 
former A5 road, Bagnall found fragments of 'iron cinder' and various 
metal artefacts were located in association with burnt clay which 
showed the action of fire. Not all of these finds necessarily pointed 
to metal working but in a footnote reference to the Butts Bagnall 
recorded 'Pieces of cinder, like blast-furnace slag ... from which 
circumstance it seems probable that iron was made at Wall' (93). 

'Clay floors and ovens' were recorded when Lyon and Gould sectioned the 
Neronian and 'Flavian' defences in 1960 but whether they were domestic 
or industrial is not certain (94). 

During his 1961-3 excavations Gould recorded a bronze-working hearth in 
site K which was located in Castle Croft close to where Bagnall found 
charcoal and cinder. The bronze-working hearth was cut by a small pit 
containing second-century pottery. The hearth was circular, 6 ft. 
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(1.8m.) in diameter and basin shaped, 18 in. (0.45m.) deep. It had a 
lip of oxidised clay pierced by stake-holes inclining inwards (95). 
Finds included crucible fragments, one with a piece of bronze dross 
adhering to it. Gould suggested that the hearth had been used for 
melting down and recasting military scrap. 

Charcoal and slag was found on all of the 1961-3 sites, though the 
majority was at 'N, 0 and P 1 (Fig. 1 ) . Lead dross and lead clippings 
were noted in most first and second-century layers. 

In his metallurgical report on the ferrous articles Hallett observed 
that although they were found partly in association with bronze 
smelting the iron samples were not typical of bronze foundry 
operations: iron smelting on a local small scale was implied (96). 

Round recovered evidence of 'an extensive metal-working area centred 
round a hearth' during excavations adjacent to Market Lane in 1966-7. 
Numerous lumps of iron slag were found and a small collection of bronze 
objects lay close to a hearth, which must have been early Flavian (97). 
After a visual analysis of the iron slag Morton inferred that there was 
a bloomery site at Wall and that Rushall was the most likely source of 
the ore (98). 

Slag was found at all levels in the 1968-72 excavations (99). The 
'period 2' building in area D yielded evidence of a small hearth with 
several pieces of iron slag. The hearth was cut into the edge of one 
of the foundation trenches. If, as seems possible, it was sited 
against an extant wall, it might have represented a considerable fire 
hazard, especially as it would appear that the building had a thatched 
roof. However there is no proof that the destruction of the building 
by fire is directly the result of operating this hearth within an 
extant structure (100). 

Lumps of iron ore were found in the punic ditch in 1964-6, and a 2.25 
oz. (c.64g.) lump of galena was recovered from the same excavation. 
Since the latter material does not occur in local rocks it must have 
been imported to Wall. In the absence of lead slag or furnace remains 
Hallett cautioned against a presumption that the galena had been taken 
to Wall for smelting (101). 

A flat piece of silver weighing 1.25 oz. (c.35g.) was found in a 
first-century rubbish layer on the same site. 'it gave the impression 
of having been cast in a hole on the floor' (102). 

A proportion of the artefacts associated with metal-working hearths at 
Wall suggest the melting down and recasting of discarded weapons and 
other implements on sites within or close to the defended enclosures. 
However there was more evidence of metal working in the civil suburban 
settlement alongside Watling Street south-east of the main centre 
(103). Slags and furnace lining material were considered as 'valid 
evidence for iron-smelting in the area of the site' (104). 

The importing of iron ore to the site clearly indicates that iron 
working at Wall amounted to more than opportunist smelting of locally 
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derived scrap metals. It is also likely that other metals were worked 
there. Bronze working hearths are noted above, though it is possible 
that some hearths were employed to smelt down whatever metals came to 
hand. There is a possibility that silver was smelted at Wall and the 
galena (lead ore) is difficult to explain unless it was being worked at 
Wall or traded through the settlement. 

There is evidence of metal working at Wall in the form of hearths, 
slags, and material apparently collected for smelting from the first 
century onwards, but it is not yet clear when this local industrial 
activity finally ceased. 

b) Pottery kilns 

F. and N. Ball have excavated two kilns of a type previously noted at 
Mancetter, indicating pottery manufacture at Wall (105). 

c) Glass 

In 1987 the discovery south of Wall village of a substantial lump of 
glass, apparently Roman, was reported to the Sites and Monuments 
Record. The glass has not yet been analysed so it is not clear whether 
this is a waster or if it was awaiting re-smelting. 

d) Summary/discussion 

The discovery of metal-working hearths is not uncommon on 
Romano-British sites and metal-working at Wall has been dismissed as 
part-time working small-scale activity (106). Whatever the scale of 
production may have been at Wall the hearths were numerous and 
widespread. In addition to iron and copper/bronze it is possible that 
lead and silver may have been worked on a small scale. It is now 
apparent that pottery was produced at Letocetum and the recent 
discovery of a nodule of glass might indicate another local product. 
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3) The archaeological implications of the Birmingham Northern Relief 
Road in the vicinity of Wall 

The foregoing assessment of the archaeology of Wall illustrates the 
complexity of both the main monument and surrounding area. The account 
can only offer a summary of the large body of information currently 
available and the interpretation of the evidence is necessarily 
provisional. Nevertheless it is clear that Letocetum is an 
archaeological monument of national significance. The extent of the 
settlement and the degree of coincidence between the Roman site and the 
proposed new roads is shown in Fig. 5. The proposed course of the 
motorway and the new road for local traffic both extend well clear of 
the existing area which has been designated as a Scheduled Ancient 
Monument. Nevertheless three areas of particular concern remain. The 
main carriageway of the proposed new road coincides with an area known 
to contain Romano-British ribbon development near the junction of 
Watling Street and Ryknild Street. A new link road designed to carry 
A5 and local traffic crosses a part of the civil settlement which has 
been shown to contain Romano-British buildings. In addition, the 
proposed main carriageway runs close to the south edge of the village; 
the extent to which this might affect archaeological deposits is not 
yet apparent. 

3a) The main carriageway east of Wall (Fig. 2) 

Excavations and observations by Gould and Oswald have demonstrated the 
extent of ribbon development along Watling Street, continuing east of 
its junction with Ryknild Street. It is desirable that prior to road 
construction a programme of field-walking and geophysical survey should 
be undertaken. Selected small areas might then be excavated with the 
object of providing new information upon the extent, character and 
dating of this part of the civil settlement. 

Earlier excavations in this area imply that the deposits are shallow 
and there is little stratigraphy, so further selected small area 
excavations should not be too time consuming or expensive. 

3b) The new link road near Ashcroft Lane (Fig. 2) 

The proposed construction of a new road for local traffic across the 
south side of Chesterfield Croft and land east of Ashcroft Lane has 
major archaeological implications on an area of approximately 9,500 
sqare metres. 

In 1962 Greenfield undertook rescue excavations for the Central 
Excavation Unit of the Department of the Environment in the field 
adjacent to the east side of Ashcroft Lane before it was widened. He 
proved the existence of a N-S -*oman road, perhaps of two phases of 
construction. Burnt clay floors, beam slots and a substantial 
sandstone wall foundation all pointed to the presence in this area of 
the remains of Romano-British buildings. Greenfields trench B was 
excavated to a depth of at least 3 feet ( e l m . ) , proving Roman deposits 
out of reach of modern plough damage. It was somewhere in this 
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vicinity that the iron window grille was found in association with 
Roman glass (Fig. 4 ) . 

The area recorded by Greenfield is crucial to a proper understanding of 
the civil settlement at Letocetum. In addition, the nature of the 
buildings represented by beam slots sealed by the N-S road must be 
established, for it is not certain that they are of civil origin. If 
it could be shown that some of these structures belong to a legionary 
fort this might add weight to the argument that Letocetum was for a 
time the base of the XlVth legion. 

3c) The motorway south of Wall 

If the beam slots found by Greenfield near Ashcroft Land represent 
legionary buildings in that area the south east corner of field 2512 
may be significant as a possible indicator of the corner of a massive 
fort (Fig. 5 ) . If this corner should prove to represent the south-east 
limit of the legionary fort it would then be in the region of 30 acres 
(c.12.1 ha.) in extent and the course of the proposed main carriageway 
would traverse the entire width of a major Roman legionary base. 
Whether or not this is so, the currently proposed roads would have a 
major impact upon an extensive area of nationally significant 
archaeological deposits. 
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4) Re comraendat i on s 

With a view to catering for the implications summarised in Section 3 
above, without delay to the motorway construction programme, it is 
recommended that a number of steps be taken. These recommendations are 
consistent with the response by Staffordshire County Council to any 
application for development which affects an archaeological monument. 

4a) Geophysical survey and trial excavation 

In the light of the beam slots recorded by Greenfield, sealed by a 
Roman road east of Ashcroft Lane, the possibility that the legionary 
base extended as far as the south-east corner of field 2512 should be 
explored as a matter of urgency. 

It is crucial that the possibility of a fort in this area should be 
tested at the earliest opportunity to reduce the risk of a sudden and 
unexpected discovery occurring at a late stage of the construction 
programme, and to enable appropriate measures to be taken without 
affecting the overall construction time for the proposed new road. 

It is recommended that a professional archaeological unit be asked to 
undertake a geophysical survey and trial excavation to determine 
whether or not a fort at Wall extends across the proposed line of the 
motorway. 

It is further recommended;-
i) that this exploratory work should be commissioned and funded by 

the Department of Transport as part of an overall assessment of 
the environmental implications of the proposed road. 

ii) that together with English Heritage and Staffordshire County 
Council, the Department of Transport, as the statutory undertaker 
proposing to disturb this area of ground, should consider the 
likely extent of Roman deposits on the line of the proposed 
motorway. This will provide the necessary information upon which 
one of two clear options can be based:-

i) In the absence of evidence of archaeological deposits within 
the proposed construction spread south of Wall village, only 
a watching brief will be required on the motorway line. 

ii) Given evidence of an extensive area of Roman military 
buildings or other archaeological deposits, consideration 
will have to be given to the appropriate archaeological 
response. 

4b) The extent of the Scheduled Ancient Monument 

The Historic Buildings and Monuments Commission has recently commenced 
upon a Monument Protection Programme. This programme will reconsider 
the number of sites and monuments which are afforded statutory 
protection as Scheduled Ancient Monuments. Attention will also be 
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given to any necessary revisions of the boundaries of existing 
monuments. 

It is anticipated that in the light of new information contained in 
this report and the forthcoming Monument Protection Programme the 
Historic Buildings and Monuments Commission will in due course 
reconsider the extent of the Scheduled Ancient Monument at Wall. The 
Commission has already indicated to the Department of Transport that 
the extent of the scheduled area will be reviewed. 

4c) Rescue excavation 

It is recommended that road construction should not commence in 
archaeologically sensitive areas until adequate area archaeological 
excavations have been completed as necessary. 

The main area of concern, which would require excavation of some 9,500 
square metres is the line of the proposed new A5 road for local traffic 
extending south west to north east across Ashcroft Lane (Fig. 2 ) . 

An intensive watching brief with excavations as required would also be 
desirable where the proposed new motorway infringes upon the course of 
Watling Street. This should be undertaken for a distance of not less 
than one mile (1.6 Km.) east and west of Wall village. 

4d) The cost of a rescue excavation 

Until it is possible to determine the full extent of the legionary fort 
or forts it is not clear whether or not these would be affected by the 
proposal. The question could only be resolved by survey and trial 
excavation as recommended in section 4a. 

It is certain from Greenfield's work that there is a direct coincidence 
between a significant part of the civil settlement and the proposed new 
road from Chesterfield Croft to the former A5. 

East of Ashcroft Lane the proposed link road would affect an area of 
c.9,500 sq. m. of known archaeology. If there are similar deposits in 
Chesterfield Croft an additional area of c.4,800 sq. m. might be 
affected. 

East of Ashcroft Lane and within the Greenfield sections the top of the 
archaeology varies from 0.25-0.5m. below the ground surface. The 
sensitive deposits appear to vary in thickness from 0.1m. to 0.5m. 

The systematic excavation of such a substantial archaeological site 
would be a very large operation. Taking into account both 
post-excavation work and final publication the costs would be 
considerable. A realistic estimate of those costs would be more 
feasible if recommendation 4a could be instigated. 
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4e) An alternative to total archaeological excavation 

The systematic excavation and recording of a threatened archaeological 
monument is a substitute for the conservation of the monument in situ. 
It may be feasible, particularly in Chesterfield Croft, to construct 
the road in a manner which would avoid disturbance of the 
archaeologically sensitive deposits. East of Ashcroft Lane the plan 
which illustrates the current proposal indicates a road in a cutting. 
If the road can be constructed above the present ground level in that 
area further disturbance of Roman levels may be avoidable. 

It is recommended that if sub-soil stripping is unavoidable road 
construction should not commence until full and adequate archaeological 
excavations have been completed. 

4f) Funding 

i. Because the full extent of the monument is not at present certain 
the overall financial implications of a coincidence between the 
proposed road and a major archaeological site are not yet clear. Over 
at least part of the site the method of road construction may also 
affect the cost of any necessary archaeological work. 

It is suggested that the Department of Transport should be requested to 
fund recommendation 4a above as a means of establishing the 
archaeological impact of the road as soon as possible. 

ii. Recently the Historic Buildings and Monuments Commission has taken 
the view that the developer who wishes to carry out construction work 
on or across a site of archaeological significance should fund all 
necessary archaeological excavation. Post-excavation and the 
compilation of a final report now invariably form part of any rescue 
archaeology project, which is costed accordingly. The Department of 
Transport has acknowledged the need for assistance towards the cost of 
funding rescue archaeology in advance of road construction in 1986, and 
has now offered an annual sum of £100,000 for such work, but this does 
not meet the estimated requirements of an extensive national 
road-building programme. 

The principle of developer funding has been recognised by private 
companies undertaking civil engineering contracts in Staffordshire. 
For example, Sir Alfred McAlpine Quarries Ltd. has provided substantial 
funds towards the cost of excavating a Bronze Age barrow on land 
allocated for mineral extraction. Esso Petroleum pic has funded work 
on a Roman site which lay in the path of a new pipeline. 

Nationally, funds are being solicited to meet the archaeological 
implications of a number of road construction proposals which affect a 
range of sites and monuments. The Roman monument at Wall is of 
national importance: it attracts a growing number of tourists and has 
considerable potential for enhancement and further promotion. 
Development of the Roman public monument for tourism purposes may be 
eligible for financial assistance under the European Regional 
Development Fund. It is essential that adequate financial resources, 
time and facilities should be built into the proposed motorway 
construction budget and programme to ensure that a proper record is 
made of this significant monument. 
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Suggested arrangements and programme to cater for the 
archaeological implications of road construction at Wall 

The archaeological implications of road construction at Wall can 
be considered and monitored through the establishment of an 
Archaeological Working Party. This should be comprised of 
representatives of the Department of Transport, the Historic 
Buildings and Monuments Commission, Staffordshire County Council, 
and an approved professional excavation unit such as Birmingham 
University Field Archaeology Unit. 

As a matter of priority, access should be sought to land south of 
Wall village for a geophysical survey and trial excavation as 
outlined in 4a above. This work should form part of the overall 
assessment by the Department of Transport of the environmental 
factors which affect the design and cost of the road. This 
enquiry should be undertaken by a professional archaeological 
body. 

The appointed archaeological unit should assess the results of the 
preliminary survey and excavation against the information 
contained in this report. In liaison with the Working Party the 
archaeological unit should prepare cost estimates, including 
timing and staffing, to cater for a reasonable level of 
archaeological investigation and post-excavation work and its 
eventual publication. 

The efficient and cost-effective option for the timing of any 
major archaeological excavations is likely to be during the 
initial stages of the main contract, following land acquisition by 
the Department of Transport. This approach would avoid the need 
for fencing the site twice, for negotiating two separate stages of 
land access, and the possibility of extra compensation costs. An 
archaeological project immediately prior to road construction 
carries with it the need to ensure that the construction spreads 
(i.e. the areas within the contractors' fencing) at Wall are 
fenced off far enough in advance of road building to allow ample 
time for full and careful excavation and recording work to be 
completed in advance of civil engineering works. To avoid delay 
to motorway construction an agreed date of transfer of the site or 
sites from the archaeologists to the civil engineers may be 
considered desirable. 

The phasing of archaeological work suggested above should not 
preclude the possibility of earlier work on site if access and 
funds can be agreed. 

The archaeological unit appointed to the project should be asked 
to make allowance for the cost of maintaining an archaeological 
watching brief along the entire motorway construction line. The 
engineering contractor should be required to allow site access for 
this work. 
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5e) In view of the growing number of visitors to the public monument 
at Wall it is recommended that arrangements for the artefacts 
found during excavations should include their possible eventual 
use for on-site display and interpretation purposes. 

5f) The appointed archaeological unit is recommended to seek 
additional funds from the Historic Buildings and Monuments 
Commission to enable the Greenfield Wall archive to be written up 
and published in tandem with the main rescue excavation report. 
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Appendix One The 'Flavian' forts: dating evidence 

Within the perimeter of the large Neronian enclosure are two smaller, 
later forts, both tentatively placed in a Flavian context (AD69-96). 
These were excavated by Lyon and Gould who located the eastern ditches 
of three enclosures in a single section (Fig. 1 ) . The earliest ditch 
was Neronian this was succeeded by ditches VII and VIII which had been 
established inside the line of the earlier defences. These phase two 
ditches were associated with what Gould interpreted as a 'box-type' 
rampart. Neronian/Flavian potsherds represented the only dating 
evidence for the end of phase one or the beginning of phase two. In 
period three the fort apparently contracted further when ditches I, IV -
and V were cut, but there was little dating evidence for the 
construction of this phase. A potsherd belonging to the first half of 
the second century was found in the remains of an oven over material 
which had been pushed into ditch I from the destroyed rampart. Lyon 
and Gould deduced that period three would have continued well into the 
Flavian period. Ditches II, III and IV succeeded period three and were ) 
probably non-military (108). *"v-- — J 

The south-west corner of the enclosure defined by ditches I, IV and V 
were observed by Gould when a new drive was made for a house near the 
church. He went on to make several sections across a punic ditch in 
1964-6. This was shown to run approximately parallel to the deduced 
alignment of ditches I, IV and V on the north-west side of the 
enclosure. A Trajanic or later date was suggested by pottery in the 
primary silt of the punic ditch and this led to an hypothesis by Gould 
that the fort defined by ditches I, IV and V might belong in a 
post-Flavian context. 

From his 1966-67 section near Market Lane, Round proposed a Flavian 
date for ditches I, IV and V (Fig. 1 ) . He based this partly on the 
discovery of an intaglio with a design which cannot be earlier than 
AD69, sealed in the associated rampart near revetment, and upon several 
other potsherds. The rear turf revetment was set in a trench 
containing a mortarium rim dated to AD50-90. There was no closely 
datable material in the primary silt of any of the three ditches 
ascribed to this phase. The secondary fill of ditch I contained 
Flavian samian sherds and the neck and handle of a cream flagon of the 
same period. 

Round maintained that a building was constructed adjacent to the 
rampart before both were destroyed and pushed into the inner ditch I. 
In the destruction layer of the building was a Samian sherd of AD75-85, 
a mortarium rim of 65-95 and a flagon neck of AD80-120. It could be 
argued from these finds that while a late Flavian context remained 
feasible for the filling of ditch I a post-Flavian date is equally 
possible. If the construction of ditches VII and VIII is correctly 
attributed to an early Flavian context they might be broadly 
contemporary with the period two buildings of 'not earlier than AD69 
recorded by Round in 1968-72 (109). It will be suggested below that 
the dating evidence recovered from those buildings would allow for 
their survival well into the Flavian period. Furthermore, in his 
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report on the defences Round observed that ditch I was 'left open for 
some time' (110). Ditch IV remained open after I had been filled and 
the humic layer which accumulated over IV contained a black-burnished 
body sherd of C.AD120-160. 

If the timescale proposed by Round is stretched a little ditch IV might 
have been open when the Trajanic punic ditch was established. 
Similarly, later dates might be proposed for much of the sequence of 
military buildings recorded in 1966-7 (111). 

Several phases of military and later civilian buildings succeeded a 
Neronian barrack-block. The second phase buildings were on the same 
alignment as the barrack block and it is possible that there were two 
periods of construction, the first of which could not have been earlier 
than AD69. Finds from the second phase occupation levels ranged from a 
Claudian coin to Flavian pottery, though a fragment of mortarium of 
AD100-150 was described as intrusive. While that fragment alone might 
be discounted, there was also a Flavian/Trajanic potsherd amongst the 
finds in the destruction levels. 

The construction of the third phase, interpreted by Round as a storage 
building, could not be closely dated but the occupation and destruction 
levels contained coins and pottery generally ranging from Claudian to 
late Flavian. A coin of Domitian in the destruction levels led to the 
deduction that the building must have survived until at least AD81. 
The bulk of the dating evidence might support this contention but the 
potentially Trajanic potsherd from the destruction levels of the 
previous phase should not be overlooked. Throughout the sequence, 
while the majority of the datable finds argue a relatively early and 
rapid sequence of events, at each of phases two and three there is the 
odd potsherd or two of possibly later date. 
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Appendix Two The Greenfield excavation archive (Fig. 4) 

Wall, Staffs. Interim report (112) 
SK 103 063 Site A/B 
Field 64 W. J. Ryman Field 65 F. Barker 
Threat - bypass Duration Oct. 29 - 23 Nov. 1962 
3 areas tested: (N & S ends of field 64 & part of field 65) 
20' grid of test holes : some holes extended into Trenches. 

Field 64 Site A 93 test holes. Only 2 indicated RB occupation: 
THs 1 & 2 each produced rim sherd from ploughsoil. 

Field 64 Site B 66 test holes. 

Spread of RB occupation concentrated at N end of area, limited on N 
side by fringe of Watling Street and on W by outer ditch of town 
defences. The evidence indicates settlement of timber structures ... 
ribbon development ... Between the edge of the ditch and the limit of 
the test on the E side, was a pebbled road, consisting of a primary and 
a secondary surface; the E edge of this abutted against the edge of a 
poorly constructed stone wall foundation on a N-S alignment; [deposits 
E of this included] spreads of burnt clay daub and evidence of timber 
structures represented by beam-slots and burnt edges of floors. A 
section (C-D) in Trench B showed timber beam-slots underlying the 
pebbled road and the stone foundation and suggests that a structure of 
this character is represented on an E-W alignment. The town ditch, 
(A-D), out in trench A, was cleared of its filling and two rim sherds 
of grey ware of 4thC. date were found ... Test-hole 6 revealed a 
spread of burnt clay indicative of a hut floor of rectangular plan ... 

The greater porportion of the pottery was of 2ndC. date with a few 
sherds ... of the 4thC. 3 coins were found, 2 of Domitian and 1 of 
Constantinopolis. 

Field 65 118 holes were dug. 18 of these produced fragments of yellow 
brick, some with a greenish-yellow glazed slag attached, with 16-18thC. 
potsherds. 

Wall : Greenfield archive : glass 

Early 3rdC. window grille and glass from Wall, Staffs. 

Remains of a substantial red sandstone building were found in the area 
of the SE exterior of the Romano-British town of LETOCETUM. Associated 
burnt debris suggests that the building was destroyed by fire. 

Apparently for the first time, the iron grille and the window glass 
were found in intimate association. It remains to be proved that they 
were used together. The underside of the glass, as found, shows 
various impressions, some of plant debris 

... The position of the nails and rivets indicates that the grille was 
fixed from the side which was meant to be seen (i.e. the better side). 
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Figure TWO SIMPLIFIED PLAN OF ARCHAEOLOGICAL FE 
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Key to Fig. THREE 

THE ROMAN BATH-HOUSE AND 
COURTYARD BUILDING AT WALL 

A. The Bath-house 

1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5.) 
6.) 

Praefurni um 
Caldari um 
Tepidarium 
Frigidarium? 

Stoke-yard/furnace 
Hot wet room 
Warm wet room 
CoLd room 

Laconicum? Hot dry room 
7. 
8. 
9. 
10.) 
11.) 
12. 
13. 
14. 

Apodyterium 

Laconicum in Phase IV 

Stoke yard 
Undressing room 
Cold plunge 

Stoke yard 
Exercise court or, hall 
Colonnade 

B. The 'Courtyard Building' 

15. A central garden or courtyard, or perhaps a roofed room with 
a clerestory. 

16. A wide road and public open space between the bath-house and 
the 'courtyard building'. 
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Figure THREE THE ROMAN BATH-HOUSE AND 
COURTYARD BUILDING AT 
WALL. 
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Fig. FOUR . ROMAN BUILDINGS ON 
LINE OF PROPOSED A5 LINK ROAD. 

Buildings and road excavated by E.Greenfield in 1962, 
east of Ashcroft Lane 

A. The excavations east of Chesterfield Road 

B. A Roman iron window grille from the excavations 
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Figure FIVE AREAS OF ARCHAELOGICAL INTEREST AND THE 
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